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REPORT OF THE 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND ZONING COMMITTEE
OF ANC 6A
June 29, 2004

Present: Commissioner Cody Rice; Resident Members Gretchen Brandt, Sherry Brown, Brendan Danaher, Virginia Gaddis, and Drew Ronneberg.

Commissioner Rice chaired the meeting.
HPA 04-133 (251 8th Street, NE)

The committee heard an update on 251 8th Street, NE. This is the building at the SE corner of 8th & C St, NE that had a partial collapse last summer. HPRB approved plans late last year to repair the property for use as 2 residential units. 
The developer did not attend the committee meeting, but Commissioner Rice reported that Emily Paulus at HPO informed him that the developer has decided not to build a rear addition and to retain the existing garage. The addition would have required a variance from the lot occupancy requirements of the zoning regulations. The developer will be rebuilding the rear wall that had been demolished (without a permit) in anticipation of building the addition. No further action by the ANC is required.

301 8th Street, NE: New Dry Cleaner with Plant on Premises

Mr. Whang, the owner of Georgetown Valet, plans to open a dry cleaner at the NE corner of 8th and C St, NE. Signs in the window and posted permits indicate plans to install dry cleaning equipment on site. Commissioner Rice spoke with the owner, who said that he plans to buy new “dry-to-dry” equipment that reduces emissions by eliminating transfers of wet clothes during the cleaning cycle. This equipment uses petroleum-based hydrocarbons instead of perchloroethylene. He would like to lease the upstairs of the building as an office. 

Commissioner Rice shared printed materials provided by the owner describing the dry cleaning equipment and dry cleaning chemicals to be used at the site. Commissioner Rice also reported that he spoke with an air permit engineer at the DC Department of Health who has reviewed the plans and equipment for the site. More information on the environmental implications of various dry cleaning technologies is available at http://www.epa.gov/dfe/pubs/index.htm#garm

525 9th Street, NE and 1341 Maryland Avenue, NE (DHCD Properties)
The committee heard an update from Vanessa Akins, Robert Trent and LaVerne Law of the Department of Housing and Community Development (DHCD) on progress toward putting these vacant properties into productive use. 525 9th Street, NE is the old police station and 1341 Maryland Avenue, NE is the old firehouse. 

Ms. Akins reported that DHCD is still completing appraisals for the properties, which should be finished in 30 to 45 days. Ms. Akins reported that progress on these buildings had been delayed by other priorities in DHCD. DHCD will obtain community input on the reuse of the buildings in meetings in September to be planned in cooperation with Rosalynn Frazier in the Office of Planning. DHCD will notify the ANC of these meetings at least 30 days in advance. The ultimate goal is to issue Requests for Proposals (RFPs) for these and six other DHCD-controlled buildings in December 2004 or January 2005. Respondents will have 30 to 45 days to reply to the RFPs and the city will take 2 to 3 weeks to review the responses. Once DHCD selects a developer, they will notify the ANC and take the proposals to the Council for review and approval. In the meantime, DHCD will conduct weekly maintenance and sanitation inspections to keep the exteriors clean.

Ms. Akins mentioned several criteria by which proposals will be judged, including financing, the track record of the developer, whether the proposal meets the needs of the community, and whether the proposed use fits with zoning regulations. Ms. Akins also mentioned that since at some point Community Block Grant funds had been used for these properties, they would need to address housing opportunities for low-to-moderate income persons. Ms. Akins also said that DHCD has not yet decided what comments it will provide on the Historic Landmark Application for 1341 Maryland Avenue, NE.

721 H Street, NE: Certificate of Occupancy for Blimpie and Noble Roman Pizza

The committee discussed a Certificate of Occupancy (CO) #76349 issued on May 19, 2004 for a “restaurant” at 721 H Street, NE in ANC 6C. The address covered by the CO is occupied by Blimpie and Noble Roman Pizza. This location is part of the new building owned by the H Street Community Development Corporation at the SW corner of 8th & H Streets, NE.

Although the CO indicates that the address is located in an R-4 zone, the zoning is actually C-2-A. In the C-2-A zone, restaurants are allowed as a matter of right, but fast food restaurants require a special exception from BZA that addresses screening, noise, sounds, odors, lights, hours of operation, traffic, and other potentially objectionable conditions.

The zoning regulations provide the following definitions:

Restaurant: a place of business where food, drinks, or refreshments are prepared and sold to customers primarily for consumption on the premises. The term shall include but not be limited to an establishment known as a café, lunch counter, cafeteria, or other similar business, but shall not include a fast food restaurant. In any restaurant, any facilities for carryout shall be clearly subordinate to the principal use providing prepared foods for consumption on the premises.

Restaurant, fast food: a place of business devoted to the preparation and retail sale of ready-to-consume food or beverages for consumption on or off the premises. A restaurant will be considered a fast food restaurant if it has a drive-through. A restaurant will be considered a fast food restaurant if the floor space allocated and used for customer queuing for self-service for carry out and on-premises consumption is greater than ten (10%) of the total floor space on any one (1) floor that is accessible to the public, and it exhibits one (1) of the two (2) following characteristics:

(a) At least sixty percent (60%) of the food items are already prepared or packaged before the customer places an order; and/or

(b) The establishment primarily serves its food and beverages in disposable containers and provides disposable tableware. (This definition does not include an establishment known as a retail grocery store, convenience store, ice cream parlor, delicatessen, or other business selling food or beverages as an accessory use or for off-premises preparation and consumption.)

Blimpie/Noble Roman appears to have more 10 percent of floor space accessible to the public allocated and used for customer queuing for self-service for carry out and on-premises consumption, and to serve food and beverages in disposable containers and to provide disposable tableware. It does not appear to sell food or beverages as an accessory (incidental) use or for off-premises preparation and consumption. As a result, it appears that Blimpie/Noble Roman is a fast food restaurant, the CO was issued in error, and a special exception should have been obtained.

The committee discussed implications for the entire corridor if DCRA is allowing fast food restaurants to locate on H Street without the required special exception from BZA. Commissioner Rice indicated that Commissioner Wirt from ANC 6C had told him that ANC 6C is pursuing the matter with DCRA to find out why this CO was issued. The committee discussed the 60-day window of opportunity for filing an appeal with BZA, which would close on or near Friday, July 16, 2004.

· The committee unanimously recommends that the ANC appeal the issuance of the CO to BZA.
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